Boone County Health Board

Nov. 15th, 2023, at 6:00pm

           Lamar Meeting Room, Boone County Office Building

Board Members Present

Staff Present


   Others Presen
Tricia Wright                                   Dr. Servies
                        Mike Nicholas
Lacey Henson                                  Vickie Foster 

            
Michael Reynolds
Kacie Schenck



Crystal Jones                                    Abby Messenger     
                         
John Cowan                                     
Lisa Younts
Gabrielle Nicholas
Welcome by Gabrielle
Approval of Minutes 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the minutes for Sept. 2023, meeting, Action: Approve, Moved by; Tricia Wright, Seconded by; Crystal Jones.   
Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business  
New Business
Administrative Updates 
 Lisa Younts gave these reports.  
· Change to Fee Ordinance – Basic CPR/AED course $25. Our health educator is now a certified instructor and has taught a couple of classes for our staff. We will begin offering classes to the public starting in January. Once this fee is approved through the health board, it will then go to the county commissioners for their approval for the change to the fee ordinance.
Approval of Fee Ordinance Revision
Motion: A motion was made to approve the revisions for the Fee Ordinance, Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones, Seconded by; John Cowan.   

Motion passed unanimously.
· New legislation for the Local Board of Health member appointments – re-appointments will be made in the December meetings of the council and commissioner’s meetings.

· Community Grants from the new public health funding – I have given you the statements for the “maternal & child health”, “harm reduction/overdose prevention”, and “chronic disease prevention” community grants that we will be advertising beginning this month. I have also given you the application that will be filled out by the organizations that will be applying for the grants. I would like to discuss the process of awarding the grants. I had mentioned prior that the organizations applying for the grants could come before the health board and the health board decides on the awarding of the grants or we could create an internal grant committee who would decide and award the grants. 
· The board decided on a committee of Crytal, Michael, and John to meet with the health department group to process grant recipients and award the community grants. Gigi also suggested we might include someone from the Community Foundation to the committee. 
Nursing & Vital Record Updates
Lisa Younts gave these reports.
· For September and October, our nurses have investigated 26 communicable disease reports. 
· TB:  There are currently 5 Latent TB Infection cases we are following and providing treatment for through the state and 1 case being treated through their physician. We have 1 active case that we are providing case management and medication for. They will complete treatment in January 2024.
· We have had 2 new cases of elevated blood lead levels in children under the age of 7. Our public health nurse is working with the families and case management will continue. We continue to offer free blood lead level testing in the office by appointment. Since September, we have provided this service to 3 individuals. 

· The STD clinic continues to operate on Thursdays from 9am-11am and 2pm-4pm on a walk-in basis. We have seen 22 patients since September and provided free vaccines to those individuals. We treated one individual for positive chlamydia through the clinic. 
· The routine immunization clinic continues Tuesdays by appointment only. We had 193 patients and administered 396 routine vaccinations. 
· Our health educator, who is the emergency preparedness liaison for the nursing division attended the Indiana Healthcare Emergency Preparedness Symposium. She also assisted promoting Life’s Journey Recovery Center at the farmer’s market in September to help them raise money for recovery services and arranged for Life’s Journey Recovery Center and Sister Check to speak at the October’s Healthy Coalition meeting to raise awareness on substance use disorders and recovery.
· Since September, our Vital Records program has issued 182 birth certificates, 744 death certificates, and 1 genealogy search. Our vital records registrar, Melanie and Vickie attended the Indiana Vital Record Association Fall conference.
Covid-19 Updates

· We continue to provide the new COVID-19 vaccine booster on Wednesdays by appointment only.
· We continue to provide at home COVID-19 tests to the public during business hours.
Influenza

· According to the IDOH’s Influenza dashboard, there is minimal activity in the state and there have been 2 influenza-associated deaths. We are providing the flu vaccine at the health department during regular business hours on a walk-in basis. 
· We participated in the Boone County Senior Expo in October and provided flu, covid, and pneumonia vaccines. We served 189 individuals, giving 282 vaccines.
· We administered flu vaccines at Lebanon Manor.
· We hosted a flu clinic at Zionsville schools, giving 145 flu shots.
· We have given a total of 433 flu vaccines so far this season as of the end of October.
Community Outreach
· We continue to have a monthly Boone County school nurses meeting on the last Monday of the month at 4pm. We are currently in our 3rd year of our School Nurse Liaison Grant from the Indiana Department of health and continue to purchase supplies for their school clinics. 
· We distributed 64 doses of Narcan to Lebanon Community Schools and 20 doses to Thorntown Police Department.

Environmental Updates
Abby Messenger gave this report.

SEPTIC: IDOH came out with a new onsite sewage system ordinance that each Health Department must adopt. The only difference in our current ordinance and the one provided by the state is the tank size. Our minimum requirement for a septic tank is 1250 gallons. IDOH wanted the minimum tank size to be 1000 gallons. Once we get a recommendation from the Health Board and the Commissioners approve the new ordinance, we will submit it to the Technical Review Panel to see if they will approve our changes. 

Approval of Septic Ordinance
Motion: A motion was made to approve the septic ordinance, Action: Approve, Moved by; John Cowan, Seconded by; Michael Reynolds.   

Motion passed unanimously.
HOUSING/POOLS: There were 25 reported animal bites for September and October. The Zionsville Mobile Park had no water for multiple residents, and we posted an unfit for human habitation order. The dumpster program from the Boone County Solid Waste was very beneficial and was used 7 times with minimum funds leftover. DCS called us for a house visit and we are working weekly with the family. Clayton and Kacie both took a course to be certified lead risk assessors. They both passed and beginning 2024 our department will be able to do lead inspections without the aid of IDOH. E-elevated Apartments in Whitestown passed their pool inspection in October but the pool won’t open until next spring.

FOODS: The new restaurants that are open are: Baire’s Burgers in Jamestown, Hattie’s Coffeeshop and Freedom Church Commissary, 

The new mobiles open are Thai Out, Papaw’s Kitchen, and Crabby Mikes.
Complaints: GXO cafeteria, McDonald’s in Whitestown, Arby’s, Lebanon Middle School

Civil Penalties: Harmony

Events: Zionsville Fall Fest, Back to the 50’s, Turning of the Leaves, Lebanon’s Fall Festival, 3 Farmer’s Market, Mischief on Meridian

VECTOR CONTROL: We did Gravid and light traps, and tick dragged.
We had 3 complaints about cockroaches and bedbugs.
We did 4 microblading inspections.
PREPARDENESS: Our Coordinator hosted Alzheimer’s Awareness Night at the library and had a speaker from Hendricks County Senior Services.  A Mass Fatality Exercise was organized by Randy and had departments from most county enforcement agencies to participate.  
Other News

Austin, Claire, Suzanne, and Randy all finished and passed their ICS 300 & 400 level class. We hosted a Healthy Coalition meeting. We won the Chapter Award at the IEHA conference. 
Misc. Business 
Approval of 2024 Meeting Dates:
Approval of 2024 Meeting dates. 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the 2024 board meeting dates, Action: Approve, Moved by; John Cowan, Seconded by; Tricia Wright.   

Motion passed unanimously.
Gabrielle (Gigi) Nicholas’ retirement from the Health Board was official tonight. Dr. Servies spoke about her excellence in serving the board. A plaque was presented to her, and a celebration planned for after the meeting. 
Motion to Adjourn

Motion: A motion was made to adjourn, Action: Adjourn, Moved by; Tricia Wright Seconded by; Michael Reynolds. 
Motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Local Health Board Meeting is scheduled for Jan. 17th, 2024, at 6:00pm in the Connie Lamar Room.

Gabrielle Nicholas
             



 Herschell Servies, MD           President - Health Board                  
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